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COUNCIL, 24th April 2013 

PRESENT:

The Worshipful the Mayor (Councillor J C D Hardy) in the Chair

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
F Ali

Mrs P M Allen

S Baines, MBE
J D Baker
J M Battye

J Beacroft-Mitchell

C Beal
S L Benton
J Booth
M Burton
J P E Caffrey
Mrs G M Carter
Mrs A Collins
B K Collins

D Draycott
A Evans
N Fekri JP
J F B Ford
Mrs R Goldthorpe
G T Hall

D Hardy
M G James
D E Kirton
L R Lambert

J M Lynn
R H Marshall, MBE
E A Martin

A McAllister
R Metcalfe

Mrs P Nash

M Peel
C Pillai JP
C Raistrick

H J Rivron
F Shoukat

B T R Smith

C Stout

D Sutherland
S Sweeney
M K Swift

T Swift

R L Taylor
M J C Thompson
R E Thornber

P J Wardhaugh

A D Wilkinson
D K Young

S R Young
108 MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETINGS HELD ON 13th AND 25th  FEBRUARY 2013
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor Beal, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meetings of the Council held on the 13th and 25th February 2013, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor.

109 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

110 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements.
111 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
There were no petitions presented.
112 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12

There were no questions from members of the public.


113 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
JOINT WELLBEING STRATEGY – (CABINET, 24TH APRIL, 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 154/B117) 





It was moved by Councillor T Swift,





Seconded by Councillor Battye,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 154/B117 be approved.


RESOLVED that the Joint Wellbeing Strategy be endorsed. 

(B)
WEST YORKSHIRE PLUS TRANSPORT FUND (CABINET, 8TH APRIL 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 158/B120)



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor B Collins,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 158/B120 be approved as corrected.

RESOLVED that the principle of establishing a £1billion ‘West Yorkshire Plus’ Transport Fund and the associated indicative levels of financial commitments be supported subject to:

· a satisfactory conclusion to ongoing City Deal negotiations specifically including securing clarity and agreement on an acceptable level of Earned Back funding from future additional business rates in West Yorkshire and  York; and

· an in principle agreement being made by all West Yorkshire District Authorities.
(C) 
REVIEW OF THE FAIRER CHARGING POLICY FOR COMMUNITY CARE SERVICES (CABINET, 8TH APRIL 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 165/B125)  



It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor B Metcalfe,
that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 165/B125 be approved.
Councillors Baines, McAllister, Raistrick, Sutherland, Booth, Taylor, Thompson, and B. Collins commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that that the following changes in the Fairer Charging Policy be approved:
(i) implement the Fairer Contributions Guidance in accordance with Option 1 set out in paragraphs 5.3 to 5.5 of the Director, Adults, Health and Social Care’s written report;

(ii) charge for respite care and one-off direct payments in accordance with paragraphs 5.7 to 5.8 of the Director, Adults, Health and Social Care’s written report;

(iii) reduce and eventually remove altogether the subsidy currently built into the charging policy as outlined in paragraphs 6.7 to 6.12 of the Director, Adults, Health and Social Care’s written report;

(iv) increase the maximum weekly charge as outlined in paragraphs 6.13 to 6.16 of the Director, Adults, Health and Social Care’s written report;

(v) change the treatment of disposable income in accordance with paragraphs 6.17 to 6.18 of the Director, Adults, Health and Social Care’s written report;

(vi)  bring working age adult mental health services into the scope of the charging policy in accordance with paragraphs 7.1 to 7.5 of the Director, Adults, Health and Social Care’s written report; and

(vii) change the way that couples are assessed for charges in accordance with paragraphs 7.6 to 7.9 of the Director, Adults, Health and Social Care’s written report.

(Councillors Mrs Carter and Wardhaugh each declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in the above item and left the meeting for  the  discussion and voting thereon.)
(D) 
LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN CAPITAL PROGRAMMES FOR 2013/14 (CABINET, 8TH APRIL 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 166/B126)  

It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor  B Collins,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 166/B126 be approved.

RESOLVED 
that 
(a) approval be given to the provisional 2013/14 Highways Maintenance and Integrated Transport capital programmes as set out in the appendices to the Director, Economy and Environment’s written report; 

(b) the Head of Planning and Highways, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment, be authorised to:

(i) agree any minor changes in the programme which may become necessary; and

(ii) ensure that any significant changes are the subject of a further report to Cabinet; and

(c) it be recognised that the creation or installation of new capital assets through the integrated transport programme may result in a requirement for additional revenue funding to maintain those assets in the future.

(E) 
FUTURE PROPOSALS FOR HEATHERSTONES (CABINET, 8TH APRIL 2013 - MINUTE NUMBER 174/B130)  

It was moved by Councillor T Swift,



Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe,
that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 174/B130(E) be approved.
Councillor B Collins commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that the £200,000 awarded to the Council from the Clinical Commissioning Group, and up to £350,000 from the Developing Community Capacity Grant from the Department of Health, be allocated to support the purchase and remodelling of the Heatherstones site.

114 STANDARDS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

(A) 
STANDARDS COMMITTEE ARRANGEMENTS - CO-OPTED MEMBERS (STANDARDS COMMITTEE, 27TH MARCH 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 21/I26)


It was moved by Councillor Martin,




Seconded by Councillor MK Swift,             

that the recommendation of the Standards Committee contained in Minute Number 21/I26 be approved.

RESOLVED that the existing co-opted Members of the Standards Committee be appointed for the 2013/14 municipal year, and a review of the co-opted membership be carried out during the course of the year with a view to any changes from the current arrangements being introduced for the 2014/15 municipal year.

(B) CODE OF CONDUCT FOR MEMBERS – APPOINTMENT OF AN INDEPENDENT PERSON (STANDARDS COMMITTEE, 27TH MARCH 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 22/I28)


It was moved by Councillor Martin,



Seconded by Councillor MK Swift,

that the recommendation of the Standards Committee contained in Minute Number 22/I28 be approved.

RESOLVED that Paul Beevers be appointed as an Independent Person for a term of office expiring at the end of July 2016.

115 EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION

(A)  POST OF DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC HEALTH – APPOINTMENT ARRANGEMENTS (EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE, 3RD APRIL 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 27/N13)


It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 



Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe,

that the recommendation of the Employment Committee contained in Minute Number 27/N13 (E) be approved as amended to read as follows:
‘the Leader, the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and social Care and the Leaders of the Conservative and Liberal Democrat Groups, or their nominees, be appointed to serve on the Appointments Advisory Committee required to deal with an appointment to the post of Director of Public Health, with the Leader being appointed to act as Chair of that Committee.’

Councillor  Raistrick  commented on the motion.

RESOLVED that the Leader, the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care, and the Leaders of the Conservative and Liberal Democrat Groups or their nominees, be appointed to serve on the Appointments Advisory Committee required to deal with an appointment to the post of Director of Public Health, with the Leader being appointed to act as Chair of that Committee.
116 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION


(A) 
ESTABLISHMENT OF A HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 16TH APRIL 2013 – MINUTE NUMBER 38/J25)


It was moved by Councillor B Collins,




Seconded by Councillor McAllister,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 38/J25 be approved.

RESOLVED that 
(a) the new Health and Wellbeing Board be established with the following membership:

5 Councillors (one statutory, four local discretion – to be nominated by the Leader)

2 Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group members (one statutory, one local discretion)

1 Local Healthwatch member (statutory)

The Chief Executive (local discretion)

The Director of Adults Social Services (statutory)

The Director of Children Services (statutory)

The Director of Public Health (statutory);

(b) the terms of reference of the new Health and Wellbeing Board be as follows:

Purpose

1 To demonstrate collective leadership in order that integrated and jointly commissioned services are developed which better meet individual and community needs.

2 To connect local authority and NHS activity with all public sector spending in the District in order to improve the health and wellbeing of local communities. 

3 To facilitate genuine practical collaboration between the Council, the NHS and communities, service users and the public.

4 To provide democratic legitimacy and accountability to local people. 

5 To improve health and wellbeing outcomes through driving transformational change in services, commissioning and resource allocation.

Functions and Responsibilities
6 To prepare a Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA), as a means of developing a shared understanding of the health and social care needs of the local community and which contributes, with other local assessments, to an overall Calderdale Needs Assessment (CNA). 

7 To prepare and lead a Joint Wellbeing Strategy (JWS) based on the needs identified in the JSNA/CNA, to oversee and monitor the implementation of the Strategy and to work with other partners and partnerships to deliver the outcomes identified in the Strategy.

8 To provide an opinion to the local authority on whether the authority is discharging its duty to have regard to relevant JSNA and JWS.

9 To contribute to preparing, or significantly revising, the commissioning plans of the Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG).

10 To provide an opinion to the National Health Service Commissioning Board (NHSCB) and the CCG on whether the CCG commissioning plan has taken proper account of the JWS. 

11 To publish and keep up to date a statement of the needs for pharmaceutical services of the population of Calderdale.

12 To consider options and opportunities for developing and delivering the purpose of the Board as set out at paragraphs 1.1 to 1.5 above.

13 To review the Board’s terms of reference from time to time, as considered necessary, and make recommendations on any proposed changes for approval by the Council;
(c) the procedural rules for the new Health and Wellbeing Board be approved as follows:

1
To which Committees will these rules apply?


These rules will apply to the Council’s Health and Wellbeing Board. 

2
Appointment of sub committees

(a) The Health and Wellbeing Board may appoint sub committees for purposes specified by the Board.

(b) The Chairs of sub committees shall be appointed by the Board.

(c) Where a sub committee is appointed the Health and Wellbeing Board Procedure Rules shall apply to the sub committee.

3
Who may sit on a Health and Wellbeing Board?

(a)
All Councillors are eligible to be members of a Health and Wellbeing Board. Councillors are nominated by the Leader (subject to a core number determined by the Council in establishing the Board) and appointed by the Council. The political balance arrangements do not apply to Councillor representation on the Board.

(b)
One statutory member from each of the local Clinical Commissioning Group and the Local Health Watch

(c)
The statutory Directors of Adult Social Services, Children’s Services and Public Health

(d)
Other persons appointed by the Council as members in establishing the Health and Wellbeing Board

(e)
A representative of the NHS Commissioning Body will join the Board when the Board is preparing the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment or the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy.

4
Appointment of Additional Members


Following the establishment of the Health and Wellbeing Board:

(a) The Council, in consultation with the Health and Wellbeing Board, can appoint additional members to serve on the Board.

(b) The Health and Wellbeing Board can appoint additional members to serve on the Board.

5
Meetings of the Health and Wellbeing Board

There shall be at least 5 ordinary meetings of the Health and Wellbeing Board in each year in accordance with the programme of meetings agreed by the Council. In addition, extraordinary meetings may be called from time to time as and when appropriate. A meeting may be called by the Chair or by any three members of the Board. Meetings of the Board will be open to the public and subject to the Access to Information Procedure Rules at Part 4 of the Council’s Constitution.

6 Quorum

The quorum for the Health and Wellbeing Board shall be two Councillors and one non-Council member.

7
Voting

(a) All members of the Health and Wellbeing Board have voting rights. The Council, following consultation with the Board, may direct that specified members will not have voting rights.

(b) All decisions of the Health and Wellbeing Board shall be arrived at by a majority of votes taken by a show of hands.  The person chairing the meeting shall have a second or casting vote in the case of an equality of votes.

(c) four members may request that the names of those voting for and against any decision and those abstaining shall be recorded.

(d) Any member may request that their vote (for or against) or their abstention shall be recorded.

8
Motions and Amendments

(a) A motion or an amendment shall not be considered unless it has been proposed and seconded.

(b) An amendment shall be relevant to the motion on which it is moved.  Only one amendment shall be moved and discussed at a time and no other amendment shall be moved until the original amendment has been voted on.

(c) A motion or an amendment may be either altered or withdrawn by the mover with the consent of the Health and Wellbeing Board.

9
Disorderly Conduct

If any member or member of the public persistently disregards the ruling of the person chairing the meeting by behaving improperly or offensively or deliberately obstructs the business of the meeting, the person chairing the meeting may direct that person or those persons leave the meeting or that the meeting be adjourned for a specified period.

10
Who chairs Health and Wellbeing Board meetings?

(a) The Chair and Deputy Chair of the Health and Wellbeing Board will be appointed by the Council.

(b) The Chair will preside at each meeting and in his/her absence the Deputy Chair will preside.

(c) In the absence of both the Chair and Deputy Chair, a person appointed at the meeting will preside.

11
Agenda items

(a) Any member of the Council or the Board shall be entitled to give notice to the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services that he/she wishes an item relevant to the functions of the Health and Wellbeing Board to be included on the agenda for the next available meeting of the Board. On receipt of such a request the Head of Democratic and Partnership Services will ensure that it is included on the next available agenda and the member will be allowed to address the meeting.

(b) The Head of Democratic and Partnership Services will include on the agenda of the Health and Wellbeing Board items which:-

(i) 
have been agreed by the Board at an earlier meeting

(ii) 
have been requested by the Chair of the Board

(iii) 
have been agreed by the Chair following a request from individual members (paragraph (iv) below would continue to be available to members where the Chair did not agree to a request)

(iv) 
have been requested by individual members under Rule 11(a) above

(v) 
have been notified by Chief Officers.

12
Procedure at Health and Wellbeing Board meetings

(a) The Board shall consider the following business:

(i) 
declarations of interest;

(ii) 
consideration of whether the public should be excluded for any item of business;

(iii) 
minutes of the last meeting;

(iv) 
the business otherwise set out on the agenda for the meeting.

13
Attendance by Members of the Council

(a) It be at the discretion of the Chair to allow a Councillor to address the meeting where a request to do so is made to the Chair prior to the commencement of the meeting.

(b) A Ward Councillor shall be entitled to address the meeting for up to five minutes where prior notice has been given to the Chair and the item is one which has been specifically identified on the report as affecting that Member’s Ward.

(d) meetings of the new Health and Wellbeing Board be incorporated into the meeting timetable on the Tuesday of week 3 with a starting time of 1400 hours;

(e) the establishment of, and arrangements for the new Health and Wellbeing Board as set out in parts (a), (b) and (c) above be incorporated into the Council’s Constitution; and 
(f) it be proposed that the Council should direct that Council officers serving on the new Health and Wellbeing Board should not have voting rights, and consultation take place with the Health and Wellbeing Board for further consideration and recommendation to the Council.
117 WALK-IN SERVICES. REPORT OF THE ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL.
The Chair of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel, Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe presented a report of the Scrutiny Panel relating to Walk-In GP Centres which had been prepared at the request of Council at its meeting held on 13th February, 2013.  Councillor Mrs Goldthorpe advised that the Clinical Commissioning Group had committed to undertaking a detailed review and evaluation of urgent care and had said that no further changes to the Walk-In services would be made until that process was complete.  Members of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel would continue to work closely with the Clinical Commissioning staff throughout the review and report back to the Scrutiny Panel.

Councillors Mrs Nash, Lynn, Draycott, MK Swift, Shoukat, McAllister and Thompson commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that this Council urges the Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group to improve access to planned and unplanned primary care through accessible GP services.

(Councillors Battye, Booth and Mrs Goldthorpe each declared an interest in the above item as they were registered patients at the Todmorden Group Practice.)

118 AUDIT COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT 2012/13

The Chair, Councillor Wardhaugh, presented to the Council the annual report on the work and performance of the Audit Committee during 2012/13.
119 MOTION UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14

(A) 
THE ‘BEDROOM TAX’



It was moved by Councillor Sutherland, 




Seconded by Councillor Mrs A Collins,  
that this Council:

· notes that the ‘Bedroom Tax’ (social housing size criteria) will affect over 1200 households in Calderdale.  The Equality impact assessment conducted by the Government estimates that two thirds of affected households include a person with a disability;

· believes that the policy will fail as forcing tenants to move will in many cases lead to higher benefit payments;

· notes that there are now over 4000 people on P2K Housing KeyChoice waiting list actively seeking housing in Calderdale; 

· believes that with house building at the lowest level since the 1920’s, Government should be investing in new social housing in Calderdale, creating real homes, rather than making clumsy and punitive benefit cuts that penalise the least well off;

· calls on registered social landlords operating in Calderdale to refrain from seeking possession of properties where arrears are substantially due to tenants struggling to cope with the impact of the ‘Bedroom Tax’; and

· asks the Government to axe this measure which will cut the benefit paid to some of Calderdale’s most vulnerable residents.
It was moved as an AMENDMENT by Councillor Baker,




Seconded by Councillor Thompson,
that the motion be amended by deleting all of the motion and replacing it with:

(a) this Council notes:
(i) 
there are 2m households in England on housing waiting lists, 250,000 families living in over-crowded accommodation and 1m bedrooms are standing empty;
(ii) 
to help protect vulnerable groups, the Government has trebled the Discretionary Housing Payment (DHP) budget, which will enable councils to provide additional support to residents on a case by case basis;
(iii) 
the Government have now made changes to the reforms to ensure that foster carers and armed services families are protected and given Council discretionary funding to help families in difficult circumstances;
(iv) 
the following people are exempt for the change to housing benefit: disabled tenant or partner who needs a non-resident overnight carer; any claimant over the qualifying age for state pension credit; those in supported ‘exempt’ accommodation;

(v)  
from April, more than 20m working people will be paying £600 a year less than they were under Labour, as the tax threshold rises to £9,440. Someone earning the minimum wage will have seen their Income Tax bill cut in half;
(b) this Council believes:
(i) 
changes to housing benefit are being introduced this April to tackle under-occupation and is a result of the unprecedented deficit in the public finances created by the previous Labour Government; and
(ii) 
this council should be doing more to encourage tenants to downsize where appropriate, freeing up larger properties for the many families in our area who are on housing waiting lists or who are living in overcrowded accommodation; and
(c) this Council therefore resolves to:
(i) 
do more to assist and encourage tenants to downsize where this is appropriate;
(ii) 
work with tenants to mitigate the impact of the changes to housing benefit and use the Discretionary Housing Payment provided by the Government to assist residents who qualify
(iii)
 work with other local authorities and housing associations to share best practice on applying under-occupancy rules.
Councillors Booth, Draycott, Mrs Allen, Metcalfe, S Young, Stout, Rivron, Baines, McAllister, B Collins, Peel, Mrs Carter, Taylor, Battye and Shoukat commented on the Amendment.

The AMENDMENT on being put to the vote was not carried.
Councillors Fekri and Raistrick commented on the Motion.

RESOLVED that 
this Council:

· notes that the ‘Bedroom Tax’ (social housing size criteria) will affect over 1200 households in Calderdale.  The Equality impact assessment conducted by the Government estimates that two thirds of affected households include a person with a disability;

· believes that the policy will fail as forcing tenants to move will in many cases lead to higher benefit payments;

· notes that there are now over 4000 people on P2K Housing KeyChoice waiting list actively seeking housing in Calderdale; 

· believes that with house building at the lowest level since the 1920’s, Government should be investing in new social housing in Calderdale, creating real homes, rather than making clumsy and punitive benefit cuts that penalise the least well off;

· calls on registered social landlords operating in Calderdale to refrain from seeking possession of properties where arrears are substantially due to tenants struggling to cope with the impact of the ‘Bedroom Tax’; and

· asks the Government to axe this measure which will cut the benefit paid to some of Calderdale’s most vulnerable residents.
(Councillors Mrs Goldthorpe, Booth, Caffrey, Beal, and Smith each declared an  interest in the above item as they were Members of the Pennine Housing 2000 Board  and left the meeting for the discussion and voting thereon.)
The provisions of Council Procedure Rule 18.4 having been complied with a recorded vote was taken.

The following 22 Members voted for the  Motion:

	F Ali
	R Metcalfe

	Mrs P M Allen
	H J Rivron

	J Booth
	F Shoukat

	M Burton
	C Stout 

	Mrs A Collins
	D Sutherland

	B K Collins
	S Sweeney

	D Draycott
	M K Swift

	N Fekri
	T Swift

	L R Lambert
	A D Wilkinson

	J M Lynn 
	D K Young

	E A Martin
	S R Young


The following 21 Members voted against the  Motion:

	S Baines
	M G James

	J D Baker
	D E Kirton

	J M Battye

	R H Marshall

	J Beacroft-Mitchell

	A McAllister

	S L Benton
	Mrs P Nash

	Mr G M Carter
	M Peel

	A Evans

	C Pillai

	J F B Ford
	R L Taylor

	G T Hall
	M J C Thompson

	D Hardy
	R E Thornber

	
	P J Wardhaugh


The Mayor and Councillor Raistrick abstained from voting.

(B)
DISPOSAL OF FORMER POLICE STATIONS

It was moved by Councillor Battye, 




Seconded by Councillor Evans,  
(a) this Council notes that:

· a number of former Police Stations in Calderdale and in other parts of West Yorkshire are in the process of being disposed of by the Police and Crime Commissioner; and

· these buildings are often substantial buildings occupying important positions in town centres;

(b) this Council believes that these buildings should be seen as important public assets and that the public should have an input to the disposal process;

(c) this Council therefore requests the Leader/Chief Executive to contact the West Yorkshire Police and Crime Commissioner informing him of this Councils’ view and requesting that a disposal process similar to that employed by this Council be adopted by him,  in particular, before any disposal of a former police station takes place, discussions should be held with the local residents, local councillors and representatives of partner organisations to explore the best use of such buildings in the future; and
(d) this Council further requests its representatives on the West Yorkshire Police and Crime Panel to pursue this matter as appropriate.

RESOLVED that 
(a) this Council notes that:

· a number of former Police Stations in Calderdale and in other parts of West Yorkshire are in the process of being disposed of by the Police and Crime Commissioner; and

· these buildings are often substantial buildings occupying important positions in town centres;

(b) this Council believes that these buildings should be seen as important public assets and that the public should have an input to the disposal process;

(c) this Council therefore requests the Leader/Chief Executive to contact the West Yorkshire Police and Crime Commissioner informing him of this Councils’ view and requesting that a disposal process similar to that employed by this Council be adopted by him,  in particular, before any disposal of a former police station takes place, discussions should be held with the local residents, local councillors and representatives of partner organisations to explore the best use of such buildings in the future; and
(d) this Council further requests its representatives on the West Yorkshire Police and Crime Panel to pursue this matter as appropriate.

120 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES





It was moved by Councillor T Swift, 





Seconded by Councillor Battye, and 

RESOLVED that Councillors and others be appointed to serve as Members of the Health and Wellbeing Board for the 2013/14 municipal year as follows:
	Health and Wellbeing Board


	
	

	Council Members (5 Members to be nominated by the Leader)


	-
	Leader

Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and

Social Care

Cabinet Member for Children’s Social 

Care

Leader of Conservative Group

Leader of Liberal Democrat Group



	Clinical Commissioning Group representatives (2 members nominated by the CCG)

	-
	Dr Alan Brook and Dr Steven Cleasby 



	Chair and Deputy Chair


	-
	Chair – Leader

Deputy Chair – Dr Steven Cleasby


121 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES
It was moved by Councillor T Swift,
Seconded by Councillor  Battye,

RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies as follows:

	Brighouse War Memorial (Nurses Endowment Trust)  – Trustee


	-
	Councillor Beal, Councillor Benton, Councillor Kirton, Councillor Martin, Councillor McAllister, Councillor Stout, Mrs K Benton, Mrs C Blagbrough, 

Mr H Blagbrough, Mrs J Cawthra, 

Mrs B Monteith, Mr G Richardson and Mr A Rutherford for a term of office expiring in April 2014


	Crossley and Porter Orphan Home and School Foundation


	-
	Councillor Baines


	South West Yorkshire Partnership NHS Foundation Trust – Members Council
	-
	Councillor McAllister for a three year term of office


122 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
(A) Councillor Raistrick asked Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment about the new supermarket in Elland which had two brand new bus shelters. The people of Hipperholme would settle for just one, even a second hand one if that is what it takes, was there a possibility of a bus shelter in Hipperholme.

Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment responded advising that Metro had confirmed that an order had been given to their contractor but they were still awaiting a date as to when the bus shelter would be installed. We have been advised that it will be erected by 30 June 2013 at the latest. Unfortunately the Council had no contractual arrangement with Metro or their contractor for them to install the bus shelter and we were not in a position to enforce timescales. We can only encourage them to carry out the works as quickly as possible.

The request to Metro, by CMBC, to provide a shelter was made and agreed in November 2012. 

123 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS

(A) 
LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor T Swift, Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Reflections on the year
As this is the last Council meeting of the municipal year, I’ve been thinking back on the previous months. Key events have included –
· The floods in the Upper Valley, and the recovery work that has created

· Appointing a new Chief Executive

· The successful outcome to the Piece Hall Lottery bid, and the decision to commit the funds for the scheme to go ahead

· The approval of the Leeds City deal, and the opportunities for Calderdale to secure major investment through city region programmes

· Taking a final decision about the town centre redevelopment, including committing to the new library and archive

· The news that the Tour de France will be coming to Calderdale in 2014

· Putting in place the major blocks of the town centre office strategy

· Seeing the West Yorkshire Transport Fund proposals come together, with potential major benefits for the Lower Valley and throughout the Borough

· And recently, dealing with the heaviest snow fall for 30 years
The growing challenges

This has happened against the background of a steadily tougher environment for local Councils. Last May, I suggested that our priority had to be to tackle four major challenges – the need for jobs, especially for young people; coping with the demographic pressures that threaten to overwhelm social care services; protecting our vulnerable children; and keeping the Council financially secure in the face of potential spending reductions of 30% and more.
Important progress has been made on all of these, including a reshaped strategy and funding for the economic task force; the development of a new vision for social care; significant progress in children’s services; and a robust three year financial plan in place.
But we can expect the next three years to be even more challenging than the previous three – with the certainty of further reductions in resources from central Government combined with the impact of spending cuts also affecting all of our health and other public partners; the uncertainties created by major Government policies including the new health and education landscape; and the potentially massive impact of benefit cuts.
Benefits and the economy

National research has suggested that the cumulative impact of the Government’s many changes to benefits will remove £66m of spending from the Calderdale economy. We have concentrated a lot of attention on the impact on individuals; perhaps not enough on the economic impact. We know that people on low incomes are the most likely to spend their money locally; these changes will mean less money flowing through local shops and businesses, particularly in areas of the Borough where they may already be struggling to cope.
Risk and uncertainty

A hidden but important trend of the last three years has been the extent to which uncertainty and risk have been transferred from national to local government. Our future funding is much more uncertain, and subject to arbitrary change by central Government. And councils have become the providers of last resort for people in need, with the localization of personal financial support and council tax relief, with benefits based on clear eligibility increasingly replaced by cash limited discretionary funds.
Facing the Future

We need to plan ahead with realism and optimism. I’ve mentioned earlier in this report some of the ways we are already doing that. The new partnership arrangements with health, through the health and well being board and the well being strategy; our new public health responsibilities; our shared work across the Leeds City region and with partners in Lancashire and Greater Manchester, are all important elements in shaping our role for the future. The April Cabinet meeting had a massive agenda which helped to give further shape to the Council’s strategic response. Calderdale can and will move forward, despite the challenges set out above.
Finally, I’d like to thank Cabinet colleagues from both the Labour and Liberal Democrat groups for their hard work and support since May last year. I also want to again place on record my appreciation for our staff at every level. On two occasions – the floods of the summer, and the more recent snows – we’ve seen dozens of our staff throw themselves into dealing with whatever needs to be done to help our community, working whatever hours they need to get the job done. It’s a very different picture from the cheap jibes that are sometimes thrown at the public sector, and it’s a message we should keep repeating. Above everything, we should all be very proud of them.  
Councillor McAllister asked the Leader for clarification on what the position  was for staff being invited to speak at Scrutiny and Cabinet meetings in their capacity as Union representatives or members of the public.  Could the Leader clarify how Members should address this issue at meetings.  

The Leader, Councillor T Swift, advised that he would need to seek advice on the position, and if necessary ask the Governance and Business Committee to review in order to provide guidance to Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees.

Councillor Raistrick asked if the Leader considered lessons could be learnt regarding recent  attempts at tri- Borough working in some areas,  which had been seen to fail.

The Leader, Councillor T Swift advised that large mergers were complex and didn’t always achieve the savings they wished.  Working with  other Councils where it made sense to look at ways to make savings should be encouraged.
(B)  CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader

Councillor Janet Battye, Deputy Leader, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
This report is a summary of specific activities that I have been involved in since the last Council meeting in addition to issues going through Cabinet.

Transforming neighbourhood and local services: This work is now at a critical stage as models and options are being developed around the notion of “community hubs” which act as a focal point in local areas for Council and other public services, and link in with community services, providing access for the public (through Customer First). “Making it Real” community consultation in Elland highlighted local people’s concerns that buildings matter particularly in the town centre, better services can be achieved through integrating services, and involving local people better – Totally Locally is cited as a good example. 
Some of this is already happening eg. Neighbourhood Police have just opened an office in Hebden Bridge Town Hall; there are exciting proposals emerging for the old Fire Station in Sowerby Bridge. This isn’t just about making savings (although that’s part of it) but it’s also about making it easy for local people to ask for help and advice, and get access to services including those provided by voluntary groups.
We’ve also had recent contact with the Joseph Rowntree Foundation’s research on “landscapes of helping” which is using Hebden Bridge as one of its research sites. This is about the informal system, from people being involved in “acts of kindness between strangers and neighbours” through to taking part in community action groups such as Neighbourhood Watch schemes at the “semi-formal” level which then links into formal systems such as the services provided by the Council, Police and Health.
Implementing budget changes agreed at Budget Council: As in previous years, progress with these is being tracked through Financial Monitoring meetings for each Directorate to ensure that plans are in place and timely progress being made.
Social Enterprise: with funding for a further year through the Economic Fighting Fund, we are reviewing the Working Group overseeing the services provided by Locality to now focus on a more strategic approach, bringing more funding into Calderdale through national funding sources (eg Big Lottery, Cabinet Office etc), providing intensive support to “critical few” organisations (and agreeing which those are), developing “fair finance” models and developing “Resource Anchors” within communities. 
Green Economy: A major focus of the Leeds City Region Green Economy Panel is on developing an “investment pipeline” of projects for low carbon and renewable energy schemes, along with examining the possibility of an Energy Efficiency retrofit scheme using the Green Deal. The Calder Energy Future Panel is now establishing working groups around the community; business and housing, to push ahead on plans to significantly reduce carbon within Calderdale over the next decade. 
Healthwatch: The new services have started: the influencing and signposting elements being run by VAC and complaints advocacy through CAB. Both were launched in March and there will shortly be a final meeting of the “task and finish” group
(ii) Education and Life Long Learning

Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member for Education and Lifelong Learning submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Attendance at Regular Meetings: 

I have attended meetings on a weekly with the Children & Young Peoples Management Team to discuss and keep up to date with issues. This is in addition to the meetings that take place on a fortnightly basis with the Head of Learning to discuss and develop specific education and learning issues. I have attended ‘informal cabinet meetings’ to bring Cabinet members up to date on portfolio matters. I have attended Children & Young People Scrutiny Panel on an informal basis to listen, comment and contribute as appropriate and attended Children & Young People Budget Review meetings to ensure the appropriate progress is being made.

OFSTED

Members will be aware that Ofsted have consulted on the implementation of a framework to inspect the school improvement function of local authorities. Ofsted propose the following:

· Ofsted will carry out individual inspections of the education and training function of local authorities where information about schools and other providers in that area tells us that standards and effectiveness are either too variable or not yet good.

· Inspection will be focused only on where it is needed most; Ofsted will develop an inspection framework for those local authorities that are identified for inspection. Ofsted does not intend to inspect all local authority education functions to either a prescribed and/or regular interval.

· Ofsted will not use a four-point scale to judge effectiveness (that is, outstanding, good, requires improvement or inadequate), but instead will evaluate the strengths and weaknesses of such functions and consider whether the functions are being exercised effectively or not.

· Inspectors will report against a published evaluation schedule, which will specify quality criteria. Consultation events and the outcomes of a good practice survey will influence the development of this.

· Ofsted will report and publish the findings in a letter rather than in a lengthy report.

· For those local authorities deemed not to be exercising their duties effectively, inspectors will consider whether the local authority will require re-inspection after a suitable interval.

This will be a targeted process aimed at those local authorities where there is evidence of schools under performing, this will include the number of schools in Ofsted categories and how many schools are judged to be good or better. Of the 101 schools in Calderdale, the current data indicates that 77% of schools in Calderdale are judged by Ofsted to be good or better. There are currently 6 schools judged to be inadequate, of these 5 are in Special Measures, one school is in a Notice to Improve. The overall number of schools judged to be good has improved, data since the implementation of the tougher, new Ofsted framework in September 2012 shows that of the 25 schools to be inspected:

1 was judged to be outstanding​  Grade 1

15 were judged to be good  ​Grade 2

8 were judged to be requiring improvement​  Grade 3

1 was judged to be inadequate​  Grade 4

Trinity Academy, as a new academy, has not yet had a full (Section 5) inspection but has had a 2-day Section 5 Monitoring Visit and is judged to be "making outstanding progress", so it is included as 'good'

Overall, we have 2 secondary schools which are currently judged 'inadequate'. One of these, St Catherine's, is soon to be amalgamated with Trinity Academy so it will be removed from the data set. More positively the improvements here, lead by Trinity's support, have much impressed OFSTED and there is even a possibility that it could be rated 'good' before it closes. The other Ryburn Valley High School, is receiving support from the authority for its self improvement and OFSTED have commented very positively on its progress, so we are confident it will come out of a category soon.

Four of our primary schools are currently judged inadequate. One is to become a sponsored academy. The other three are receiving support and are making either rapid or good progress towards coming out of a category.

Post 16 Education:

I have continued to chair the meetings of the Post 16 Working party, evidence has been presented by officers and a meeting has also taken place with headteachers from across the borough. This work will continue with a focus on seeking evidence from young people and families around issues pertaining to post 16 education.

Calderdale Partnership School Improvement Board:

I continue to work with headteachers and governors as part of this strategic group monitoring standards and performance across Calderdale via the school improvement clusters. The emphasis is on sector led support and the development of a self improving school improvement system.

Academies in Calderdale
As at 1 April 2013 Calderdale has 23 academies, these are as follows:

Existing Academies
Trinity Academy – September 2010

Greetland Academy – January 2011

Whitehill Community Academy – April 2011 Brighouse High Academy – April 2011 The North Halifax Grammar Academy – June 2011 Hipperholme & Lightcliffe High Academy and Sports College – August 2011 Bolton Brow Primary Academy – September 2011 Burnley Road Academy – September 2011 Beech Hill Primary Academy – September 2011 Old Earth Primary Academy – September 2011 Rastrick High School Academy – September 2011 Salterlee Primary Academy – September 2011 Scout Road Academy – September 2011 The Brooksbank Academy and Sports College – October 2011 St John’s CofE Primary Academy (Clifton) – October 2011 Luddendenfoot Primary Academy – December 2011 Bradshaw Primary Academy – April 2012 Halifax Holy Trinity Primary Academy – July 2012 Siddal Academy – September 2012 Field Lane Academy – September 2012 St John’s CE (VA) Primary School (Rishworth) – December 2012 The Crossley Heath School – January 2013 Mount Pellon – April 2013

With the following schools planning to become academies:
Halifax High at Wellesley Park – July 2013 Wainstalls – September 2013

School Governors:

Members will be aware of the essential and increasingly major role that governors play in the management and performance of our schools for which we are very grateful. Given the importance of this role we are also working hard at supporting them and calling to account any who may not be as effective as they might. We are currently particularly focusing on improving the understanding and use of data analysis in governing bodies to assist them in their role of school management and self improvement. We would also congratulate the recently re-formed Calderdale Governors Association (CGA) on their efforts in this area and work closely with them to support governors.

Given the seriousness of the governor task and time commitment required, it can sometimes be difficult to fill all governor places on governing bodies. We are currently struggling to find enough LA governor members and would ask Council Member's help in this to put feelers out in their wards for potential candidates. In this context, I would remind members that LA governors should not be parents at the school BUT they do not need to be a councillor nor do they need to be member of any political party. We believe these misconceptions may be limiting the number of people coming forward. Your help in this matter would be much appreciated.

500 Words:

Members will remember from my last report to Council that we are promoting this competition amongst youngsters. We have received a large number of excellent entries and are currently reading through them to come up with some winners - watch this space!
Councillor Ford expressed his concern regarding the allocation of primary school places and asked how the system of primary school allocation worked, and  what was the percentage of children who received their 1st choice.

Councillor Evans advised that 85% of pupils received their first choice.  The overall criteria for allocation of primary places would be provided to Councillor Ford.

Councillor Raistrick asked if a list of LEA School Governor vacancies could be provided and Councillor Evans agreed to provide details to Members.

Councillor Thornber advised of his concern regarding apprenticeships which had been terminated due to Company closures, and asked if assurances could be given that the training received had not been wasted.

Councillor Evans asked that if specific information could be forwarded to him, he would look into this matter and respond.
(iii) Performance and Resources

Councillor Smith, Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Finance

It was with great delight that I recently met all the members of staff in the Insurance Section to present them with the trophy for the national Counter-Fraud Initiative of the Year. In talking with the team it was fascinating to find out the variety of work undertaken in dealing with claims of all types and of all ages – some claims even involve large amounts of historical research. It was most reassuring to witness such a dedicated team who are determined to protect the Council’s interests and ensure that only genuine claims are addressed.

The agreement of the revenue budget at Budget Council on 25 February was the culmination of many months of hard work by Members and Officers alike and I wish to thank all those involved. As we move into this new financial year we will concentrate on ensuring the delivery of the agreed budget while also starting to look ahead to 2016/17 and beyond.

Business Change and Performance Management 

I am pleased to report that work is nearing completion on the implementation of the Council-wide network infrastructure and new phone system.  This major initiative will help support both the Council-wide Smarter Working and Halifax Town Centre projects. 

 

The contract for the supply of Calderdale’s Adult Social Care system (CIS) to Leeds City Council has been finalised and is waiting official signing. This project demonstrates not only the benefits of shared working but also the high regard in which our local authority peers hold our internally developed systems.

The annual year end process for a large number of the Councils key systems, including the production of Council Tax bills, have been completed to schedule and I wish to thank all colleagues in the Service who have been working on this. This includes the development of a new system to support the Council in delivering welfare assistance payments.
Councillor Smith Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources passed on congratulations to the Insurance Section for receiving the national Counter-Fraud Initiative Trophy.  Councillor Baines commented that the work of the Insurance Section had been very consistent and passed on his congratulations to the Section.
Human Resources

In December and January the Service briefed over 100 managers on the revised attendance management policy and has been invited to roll out the briefing to Extended Management Teams.

Module training is being delivered to cover Attendance Management, Discipline, Grievance and Capability for both newly appointed managers and as refresher training for existing managers. Health specific briefings/ workshops are being planned to address some of the more difficult to handle absence reasons such as mental health and stress at work.

 
From 1 April 2013, a new HR Service Level Agreement has been issued to schools.  
Around 75% of schools have bought in to the Advisory Service, and 80/90% have bought into the HR Admin/Payroll SLA with the Council.  It is planned to continue to build on this Traded Service over the forthcoming financial year. A new feature is First Point – an online information service containing management toolkits covering policies for school adoption, useful letter templates and DfE guidance publications.  Newsletters on any forthcoming employment changes are being issued and the Service has delivered a series of workshops and briefings, with more planned before the summer holidays.

Democratic & Partnership Services

Work is underway to ensure that Legal Services is ready to relocate, temporarily, to Northgate House come the anticipated departure from Westgate House in July.

Significant work has been undertaken to create more corporate document storage at the Town Hall. I would like to thank those officers involved who are working closely with the Corporate Asset and Facilities Management team to ensure that we make best use of the resources available to us.

Legal Services continue to provide support for all of the significant Council projects with particularly welcome input to ensure the Council’s occupation of the Horton Street Customer First premises is on track within the required timescale.

The Service has ensured that all appropriate governance arrangements are in place for the recently created Health and Wellbeing Board and in connection with the transition of Public Health to the Council.

With no local elections in the Borough this year both Democratic Services and the Election Team continue to service the democratic process with preparations already in place for Annual Council.

(iv) Adults, Health & Social Care

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

The ongoing consultation on the Vision for Adult Social Care has resulted in a restructure of the AHSC directorate senior management team. This will replace the existing posts of Head of Social Care & Wellbeing and Head of Commissioning with two posts that reflect the two key vision priorities- Head of Quality & Safeguarding and Head of Partnerships & Personalisation.
Under the Council’s process for managing a restructure- an assimilation exercise was carried out which resulted in neither post holder being assimilated to either of the new posts. Therefore following a meeting of the Employment Committee, the existing posts will be deleted and the new posts advertised externally.
This means both Phil Shire and Mick Mellors will be leaving the council in a few months time. I have worked closely with Phil for many years, likewise with Mick over the last five years, and although there will be opportunities later I want to personally thank both of them, as I am sure will all members, for all the contributions they have made to health & social care in Calderdale.
The last meeting of the Safeguarding Adults Board approved and adopted the West Yorkshire Multi Agency Safeguarding Adults Policy and Procedures. This important new development is to improve the way that agencies, such as the council, police, housing and health services work together in protecting vulnerable adults. Each of the five safeguarding adult’s boards has worked together overseen by a project board to draw up this common approach to operate throughout West Yorkshire. 
These changes are even more important given the recent Francis Report into the terrible (shocking) systematic failures at the Mid Staff Trust. There has been rightly a huge amount of coverage of this inquiry report which contained 290 recommendations. Locally the Calderdale & Huddersfield NHS Trust (CHFT) has examined the implications for our local hospitals very fully. As part of this, (as the Council’s stakeholder member on the Membership Council), I attended a special development session held in discussing this. We must always ensure providing a service that is true to the NHS values that puts patients first, and treats people with dignity, respect and compassion.
A new Calderdale Carers Strategy was launched last month at a special event. This has been developed by the Carers Strategy Group made up of carers and local statutory and voluntary organisations, and with consultation with the AHSC scrutiny panel produced a 3 year action plan. 
One amazing headline statistic that has registered with me is a 2011 study calculating that the economic value to the country of the support that unpaid carers provide is over £119 billion a year- more than the annual cost of running the NHS!
I was very pleased when speaking at the launch that I was able to say a big thank you (on behalf of all Members) for all the 21,369 carers in Calderdale, (2011 census) – with 4,509 caring for 50+ hours per week, on their expertise and difficult role they carry out day after day. This strategy is in place to support them in a wide range of ways.
In attending AHSC scrutiny panel meetings recently –two of the issues that the panel examined are both on this council agenda. The first being the Review of the Fairer Charging Policy for Community Care Services, where I was able to update on the  various meetings I had attended to inform and discuss the proposals on this complex policy. I reported on the resolution from the AHSC scrutiny panel to Cabinet on the 8th April.
The second issue was the continuing debate regarding the future of the Walk-in Services at Park and Todmorden. Following the council meeting on Feb. 13 the panel as requested examined the issue of Walk- in centres and the preparation of a report to submit to the 24th April Council.  Scrutiny held a very thorough debate that took place on a paper produced by the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer on the national policy context for walk-in centres, history of local decisions on procurement in Calderdale and the current position regarding contracting arrangements.
Calderdale CCG officers in attendance were closely questioned on how this whole issue is now to be taken forward, and I updated members on the report and discussion at the last Health & Wellbeing Board. Particular important development is the CCG establishing a Task & Finish Group to follow through on new work they have commissioned and to complete this by early summer. The current provider is now providing the current service until 1st October.
I believe the CCG have now accepted the way the walk-in centre closures were initially decided on by the PCT was inappropriate and without a proper consultation process, and are now undertaking appropriate research to inform them on how to proceed. It shows action by Ward Councillors and others can be effective in getting decisions reviewed, though vital that ongoing scrutiny and member input will be needed to ensure the CCG choose a way forward that can command widespread support.
Following on from the successful Calderdale Forum 50+ networking event in Halifax, I flag up a further network event to take place on the 29th April at the Mytholmroyd Community Centre. The Forum are asking people in the Upper Calder Valley to attend and say what is available for 50+ people and what is needed, and how we can work together. An event in Brighouse is to be planned for early summer. 
A very successful Neighbourhood Schemes Networking Day enabled community groups throughout Calderdale to meet and exchange news on highlighting their successes, concerns and aspirations for the year. A number of workshops took place, nice to see one facilitated by North Bank Forum, who also introduced themselves.
Finally I want to take this opportunity to thank all the staff at Heathy House for all their dedication and care over the years. Their vital work has been very much appreciated by the AHSC directorate, colleagues in health and especially people who used the service and their families. As members are aware services are now closing because the building is no longer fit for purpose. The care though has been outstanding which I have seen on various visits, (and great food!).
Heathy House was due to close at the beginning of this year, but the replacement service provision has slightly been delayed in CCG, so it has kept open with the final closure now on May 3rd. 
(v) Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Lead Member’s newsletter

As I have recently circulated a newsletter to all members, I am not producing much of an additional report this time, but I will circulate a further copy of the newsletter with this report.
DfE Review

This is the most significant activity since the newsletter was produced. The DfE review meeting took place on Thursday 18th. It will be a few days before we receive the formal letter from them, but it is fair to say that the tone of the meeting was very encouraging.
Thank you

Just to repeat one point from the newsletter - thank you to the very many 
Councillors who have taken part in visits to children’s residential homes and to social work offices, attended member development events and contributed to discussions at scrutiny and elsewhere about children’s services. There has been real progress in making sure our most vulnerable children are at the heart of what we do, and this has been recognised by Ofsted, our peer reviewers, and the DfE.

Councillor M K Swift,  advised that the number of Looked After Children was 342, Children in Need 263 and Children with a Protection Plan 230.
(vi) Communities

Councillor Mrs Nash, Cabinet Member for Communities submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Balanced budget

I want to start this report by thanking all Communities staff and the Finance team for ensuring that the Directorate brings in a balanced budget for 2012/13.  This has included delivering significant savings of over £3.5m.
Preparing for the Tour de France

We are continuing to prepare for the Grand Depart next June. This is an extraordinary opportunity for Calderdale to showcase itself as a venue for world class events and as a tourism destination.  We are now working with Councils and partners across Yorkshire to put plans in place to make the most of this opportunity including a series of cultural events leading up to Tour, managing the day of the race safely and securely, and developing a legacy programme which builds on the momentum generated by the Tour. I understand that the application to the National Lottery to support the Cultural Festival has been submitted and we expect a response in early May. I will report back on this at a future meeting.

Implementing Welfare Reform

My thanks go staff from across the Council, but particularly those in our Benefits and Customer Services teams, who have risen to the challenge of delivering the changes arising from the Welfare Reforms. This has been a significant project for all local councils. To recap: On April 1 2013, the Council introduced Community and Emergency Living Support Schemes after the closure of the Department for Work and Pensions’ Social Fund. 

Early information indicates that all is going well with the new processes working effectively. In the first two weeks of running Emergency Living Support, the team have dealt with 87 enquiries, approving 18 and finding 69 do not meet our criteria. We have awarded almost £1,000 in vouchers so far. We have made good progress in using our local knowledge to identify other support for people that were not eligible and also to tackle fraudulent claims. 

We have also set in place a revised Discretionary Housing Payment scheme. Demand for this has increased more than three-fold from this time last year as loss of income due to the Spare Room Subsidy is putting further strain on household budgets.  

Later this year, both the Benefit Cap and the introduction of Universal Credit will roll out to Calderdale. Cross Council working groups have been set up, and we are working closely with partners to share information and plan for the impact they will have on local people.

From the 1 April 2013 we also saw Council Tax Benefit being replaced by the Council Tax Reduction scheme.  This will be designed and administered by Calderdale Council rather than Central Government. For this current year there will be no changes to payments and existing Council Tax Benefit customers will automatically be transferred to the new scheme. A Programme Board has been set up to design the scheme for 2014/15 that will be out for public consultation this autumn. 
Getting ready for a summer of sport 
Now that the sun is finally shining, I am looking forward to a great summer of sport and recreation across Calderdale.  

Rugby League - We are pleased that both the 2013 Northern Rail Cup final and the 2013 Northern Rail Bowl final will be staged at The Shay on 20 July - a day which has traditionally provided one of the highlights of the Rugby League calendar.  This is a major coup for Halifax as the final normally attracts a big crowd and people choose to spend the whole day or weekend in the town.
Outdoor gyms - As our new public health role comes into force from April, we are developing closer links with health colleagues to encourage a healthy lifestyle in Calderdale.  A recent example of this is the recent installation of 2 new outdoor gyms at Crow Wood Park Sowerby Bridge and Hullen Edge Recreation ground in Elland.  There are now seven outdoor gyms across Calderdale, supported by NHS Calderdale funding and delivered by our Safer Cleaner Greener teams. 
Upbeat – A key public health role played by our sports service are through our Upbeat families clubs, which recently ran for 10 weeks until March 2013.  On the final week of the clubs, when Halifax and Todmorden were hit by heavy snow over 40 still people attended.  I’ve seen some great feedback from families and hope this is work we will continue to see through our work with public health. 
Local people having a say about health services
Colleagues will hopefully be aware that Calderdale Healthwatch, hosted by Voluntary Action Calderdale (VAC), was launched on 1 April 2013. Healthwatch is the new consumer champion for health and social care and will provide local people with a stronger voice in influencing how local health services are provided. VAC are now focussed on getting the Healthwatch Board up and running and recruiting volunteers.  They are also working closely with the re-launched complaints advocacy service. This service will be provided by CAB in Calderdale and will help support people if they need it when making a complaint about health services. 
Supporting the voluntary sector
We are also now working closely with our new provider for delivery of voluntary sector infrastructure services in Calderdale, North Bank Forum (NBF). NBF have set up their office at the Friends Meeting House, Clare Road in Halifax and have staff in place with recruitment of the remaining team underway.   Throughout April NBF will be contacting as many VCS groups as they can to introduce themselves and offer support. 
St George’s Day Celebrations 

And finally, as we go to press, staff at the Piece Hall are preparing for the St George’s Day celebrations that will have taken place on Saturday 20 April.  I am anticipating a packed programme of family fun including abseiling, caving, dance mats, cycling, circus skills, keep fit, crafts and many more activities provided by youth organisations as well as the Made in Britain craft sale in the Art Gallery. Local groups will parade through Halifax town Centre at 11 am and on St George’s Day itself (23 April) the flag of St. George will be flying proudly above the Town Hall. I hope you were able to enjoy the festivities. 

Councillor Mrs Nash  reminded Members that it was 200 days to the Rugby League World Cup final game between Tonga and Italy in November. Councillor Mrs Carter  highlighted that Remembrance Sunday was to be held on the same day as the Rugby League World game, and hoped that this would also be attended by Members of the Council.

Councillor McAllister asked why the ‘clean up campaign’ had not been communicated to Members earlier. Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment advised  that  the campaign had been put together quickly and communications could have been better. The campaign would be repeated later in the year.
Councillor Fekri advised of lessons which could be learned from other authorities for cleaning up areas using organisations to assist, such as the boy scouts.

(vii) Economy and Environment

Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
First came the summer floods. 
Then, a long, long winter, ending in the recent snowstorms. 
Once again, Calderdale’s response was quite magnificent. In both the summer deluge and the March blizzards, council staff worked day and night, sometimes at real risk to themselves, to keep open our main roads and to support our local communities. So may I now thank everyone concerned, across every directorate, whether they were out on the snowploughs or huddled over the emergency telephones! 
Thanks, too, to our partner services: to the police, the fire authority, the moorland rescue team – and to the local farmers who helped clear the way to stranded homes and hamlets. And thanks also to the many local people, throughout the borough, who proved themselves such good neighbours to our most vulnerable residents when the last month’s wild weather was at its worst. 
Altogether, this was Calderdale at its best. And as for the Council itself, the whole snow-story showed yet again the value of good public service, especially at a time when local government is under such immense financial pressure.

Councillor B Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment also commented that there would be no closure of ‘job clubs’, and the Council was looking at partner groups to offer support to continue to deliver the clubs.  If this was not possible, then the Council would offer support to continue the clubs.

Councillor Mrs Carter asked if a date could be provided when the car parking charges were to be implemented in Ripponden.  Councillor B Collins, agreed to pass on the date.

Councillor McAllister advised of her concern that pedal cyclists were not using the facility provided on the Calderdale Way and asked if this could this be looked into. Councillor B Collins, agreed to ask officers to investigate.
Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell advised of his concern regarding a landslip on Scout Road Mytholmroyd and the possibility of this not being repaired for 2 years. Could this timescale be reduced.

Councillor B Collins, advised that work would be carried out as soon as was practicable. There were a number of sites in Calderdale which also required similar repair and there was a limited amount of money to carryout highway repairs.

Councillor Baker asked about the progress with the ‘superfast broadband’

Councillor B Collins advised that a number of issues were having to be considered and he would asked the Director, Economy and Environment to respond to the question.

124 COMMENTS ON THE WORK OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES AND QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES
There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees or comments from Members.
